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THE  

VIRGINIA  
NUMISMATIST 

 
VOLUME 51, NUMBER 4 

FALL 2015 

 
The Virginia Numismatist, an official 

publication of the Virginia Numismatic 

Association, published four times per 

year is mailed from Norfolk, Virginia, at 

a 3rd Class Rate and cannot be 

forwarded so be sure to notify us of 

changes of address. We welcome your 

numismatic article submissions for 

publication. Please send correspondence 

concerning membership, address 

changes, and payment for ads to: 

 

Virginia Numismatic Association,  

P.O. Box 263, 

Cape Charles, VA 23310. 
 

2015 ADVERTISING RATES  
 

Ad Size One Time Year (4 
Times 

¼ Page $20.00 $72.00 

½ Page $30.00 $102.00 

Full Page $40.00 $128.00 

Inside Front 

Cover 

$50.00 $160.00 

Inside Back 

Cover 

$60.00 $192.00 

 

Advertising copy in electronic form or 

typed with camera-ready images should 

be emailed to the editor or mailed to the 

address above. Please make checks 

payable to ñVNAò.  The deadline for 

all ad copy is the 1st of the month 

preceding month of issue (e.g., February 

1st / May 1st / August 1st / November 1st).  

Ads accepted from minors must be with 

their parentsô consent.  Ads should 

convey some numismatic significance.  

Unusual requirements may be billed 

extra.  If in doubt, write or email for 

details. 

 

The Virginia Numismatic Association 

maintains the names and addresses of its 

advertisers; any complaints or requests 

for information regarding advertisers 

should be referred to any VNA Officer.  

The right to reject or edit copy, to 

require payment in advance, and to 

decline any payment in advance is 

specifically reserved.  Signed letters to 

the Editor are invited from VNA 

members.  Please include your name 

and address.  Letters will be printed if 

space permits. 

 

VNA ONLINE: Our web site provides 

current information about the VNA 

organization, numismatic activities, 

events, and more information for the 

numismatic community. Please go to: 

 

 www.vnaonline.org 
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VNA Membership / Renewal Application 
 

 
 

Check one: O $10.00/Individual   O $10.00/Club    O $15.00/Family 

 O $2.00/Junior (under 17)   O $150.00/Lifetime 

          O $25.00/Three Year Individual  O $37.50/Three Year Family 

(Please Print)                      Date___________________ 

 

Name _________________________________________________ 

 

Street or P.O. Box ________________________________________ 

 

City, State, Zip __________________________________________ 

 

E-mail _________________________ Telephone______________ 

 

(Your contact information is kept confidential) - Make check payable to "VNA" 

Send to: Virginia Numismatic Association, c/o John Kolos, 

P.O. Box 263, Cape Charles, VA 23310 

 

Dues are payable on Jan. 1.  New applications accepted between Sept. 1 and Dec. 

31 are paid in full through the following year.  We offer regular, club and family 

membership discounts for paying for three years.  Individuals and Clubs paying for 

three years pay $25.00, a saving of $5.00. A three year family membership is 

$37.50, a savings of $7.50. 

 

 

The VNA is a non-profit 501 (c) (3) organization dedicated to the 

educating, encouraging and promoting interest in numismatics.  

Founded in 1959, the VNA has a membership of over 350 individual 

members and member institutions with 15 member clubs.  We 

publish the quarterly journal, The Virginia Numismatist, and host an 

annual three-day Convention, Stamp and Coin Show, which includes 

exhibits, educational presentations, distinguished guest speakers, a 

banquet, scouting, and youth activities.  
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Virginia Numismatic Association 

Officers and Directors 
 

OFFICERS 
OFFICE NAME ADDRESS PHONE EMAIL

President
Chris 

Maniscalco

P.O. Box 6112,                  

Virginia Beach, VA 23456                    
757-721-5331 mancn@cox.net

Vice-President Parry Bragg 804-652-9183 parrybragg795@hotmail.com

Secretary Michael Olson
P.O. Box 1570, Bethany 

Beach, DE 19930
703-505-0916 mcolson21@gmail.com

Treasurer John Kolos                    
P.O. Box 263,               

Cape Charles, VA 23310            
757-331-1530 john.kolos1790@gmail.com

Past President Dave Batten
P.O. Box 644, Greenville, 

VA 24440         

Other Positions NAME ADDRESS PHONE EMAIL

Webmaster & 

Membership 

Secretary

Judy Merz                Bridgew ater, VA 540-828-3216 imjudern@comcast.net

New sletter Editor Tom Kays    Alexandria, VA 571-225-5750 Thomasakays@gmail.com

Education 

Director
John Philips    

P.O. Box 31752           

Henrico, VA 23294
804-347-7082 john.philips@comcast.net

 
 

DIRECTORS 
 

Name Address Phone Email

Robert Ayres
5100 Bibb Store Rd., 

Louisa, VA 23093
540-967-9740 bobscoins5100@yahoo.com

Doug Bowers
681 Coal Mine 

Rd.,Strasburg, VA 22657
540-465-3952 bottles@shentel.net

Gregg Coburn
P.O. Box 824,        

Bealeton, VA 22712
540-272-1524 coburngregg@gmail.com

Jack Hepler
803 Mt. Pleasant Drive, 

Locust Grove, VA 22508
540-972-9678 heplerj@juno.com

Bill Scott
P.O. Box 31752,     

Henrico, VA 23294
804-350-1140 woscott1@verizon.net

Dave Ellison
242 Missouri Ave, 

Herndon, VA 20170
703-832-6492 davwayell@aol.com

Joe Riggs
3820 Rope Lane,     

Virginia Beach, VA 23452
757-335-9750 thebeachpainter@msn.com

John Cunningham Fredericksburg, VA 703-303-0783 cunningham314@verizon.net

Richard Schornak
707 Calthrop Neck Road, 

Yorktow n, VA 23693
757-659-0235 rschornak@cox.net
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Presidentôs Message 

 

The 2015 Convention & Coin Show is now in our rear view mirror.  The show was 

a real success on multiple levels.  The bourse co-chairs, Gregg Coburn (with lots 

of help from Jennifer) and John Cunningham organized and carried out the most 

flawless show since we relocated to Fredericksburg.  With a host of volunteers 

performing different services ï load in/load out, dealer hospitality table, registration 

at the entrance, and much more ï both dealers and collectors were made to feel 

welcome in the comfortable atmosphere of the Expo Center.  A special thanks to 

Judy Tharpe who handled the difficult job of registrar superbly. 

Perhaps the highlight of our convention was the debut and sale of the second edition 

of Virginia Tokens.  Authored by David Schenkman with the assistance of Eric 

Schena, the launch was a tremendous success.   Sales began on Friday and we 

virtually exhausted the initial supply of books and a second batch of volumes 

delivered on Saturday continued to be brisk sellers.  Messrs Schenkman and 

Schena autographed many copies.  The book met with universal acclaim for its 

comprehensiveness and presentation.  It is truly a handsome tome for which the 

VNA can be proud.  We still have copies available if interested.   Contact John 

Kolos to place your order. 

As predicted in the summer edition of this magazine, this yearôs exhibits were the 

best we have ever had.  Organized by Jack Hepler and carried out by Billy Hoovler, 

the quality of the exhibits made it difficult to pick the winners.  And speaking of 

winners, our first ever youth competition ended in a tie for first place for William 

Cather and Brady Eshem.  Congratulations to those two young numismatists.  As 

always, John Philips, the VNA Education Director, orchestrated a very successful 

youth education program with many Boy Scouts earning BSA coin collecting merit 

badges. The convention was capped by the banquet Saturday night.  Predictably, 

every seat was sold with attendees treated to a delicious Italian buffet and 

presentation by former ANA President, Walter Ostromecki.  It was easy to 

recognize the great enthusiasm Walt has for our hobby and he was gracious enough 

to answer all questions and remain afterwards to engage in spirited conversations.  

I also want to note during the banquet we honored Dave Schenkman, Eric Schena, 

and past president George Cash with the James Ruehrmund Literary Award for their 

monumental contributions to the publication of Virginia Tokens. 

We are now edging toward 2016 and must shift our thoughts to what can or must be 

done in the next year including early planning for the 2016 VNA coin show and 

convention.  You may think it too soon since we just completed the 2015 version.  

But much planning goes into these events and you want to stay ahead of the curve.  

The next Board of Directors meeting will be held in Annandale, VA in connection 

with the Annandale Coin Show, on Sunday, December 13 at 8 AM.  You are 

cordially invited to attend.  I would like to express my appreciation to the officers 

and Board of the VNA for their support in 2015. Canôt do it without their help and 

that of other volunteers.  Finally, on behalf of the Board, I wish you all very happy 

holidays and a safe, healthy new year!  
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Editorôs Corner 
 

VNA Youth Program Report 2015 - At the 2015 VNA convention, 

28 Boy Scouts earned their BSA coin collecting merit badges.  The 

VNA has awarded 124 coin collecting merit badges over the past 5 

years of our program.  Special thanks to Darrell Tyler for assisting 

with these BSA merit badge certification classes. A total of 24 

homeschoolers attended our lecture programs on "How coins are 

Made", "The Symbolism on the Dollar Bill", and the "Origin of the 

U.S. DOLLAR SIGN". We had over 104 youth participate in our 3-day 

Treasure Hunt, and gave out over 2,500 free coins, along with coin 

albums, publications, and coins supplies.   It was apparent we 

transformed many into excited new coin collectors!   Special thanks 

to the many volunteers and donors that made the Treasure Hunt 

program so successful.  We were honored to have Walter Ostromecki, 

ANA's President Emeritus, participate in our youth educational 

program.                 John S. Philips - VNA Education Director 
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Coin No.1 (below) Quarter Shekel Unique in the British Museum 

struck before 333 BCE. The reverse (or tail side) portrays a seated deity 

on a winged wheel with bearded mask lower right Described by Hill 

(1914) and others as the first Jewish coin following the description in 

Ezekiel 10:16 Barag (1991) suggests the deity as the God of Yehud (ie. 

The God of Israel). Gitler & Tal (2006) suggest it is a product of the 

Philistian mint produced by Edomite Jews and one of the earliest coins 

of the Yehud series. 

  

Coin No.2 (below) is a Persian Empire gold daric struck in the time of 

Darius I to Xerxes II 485-420 BCE. The obverse (or head side) shows 

the Persian king kneeling with spear and bow. The shekel is a weight 

when mentioned in the Bible but the daric is mentioned in Chronicles I 

(29:7); Ezra 2:69 and 8:27, Nehemiah 7:70-72. Ezra 2:69 mentions in 

the verse ñone thousand darics of gold and 5000 pounds of silver é.  
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Coin No.3 (below) is a Yehud silver half gerah (issued before 333 

BCE).  With obverse a lily (symbol of Jerusalem) and reverse a falcon 

with Hebrew ñyhdñ script. ñYHDò is the Persian name for the province 

of Judah. 

   

Coin No.4 (below) is a bronze prutah of the Maccabean king John 

Hyrcanus I (135-104 BCE) ñYehohanan the High Priest and the 

Council of the Jewsò  

  

Coin No.5 (below) is a bronze prutah of Alexander Jannaeus (104-76 

BCE). Obv. Palm, rev. Lily, obv.  Legend reads ñYehonatan the kingò. 
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Coin Nos. 6 (below) are bronze prutahs of Mattathias Antigonus (40-37 

BCE) known as the menorah coin. This coin type is the most valuable 

of all ancient coins in copper, based on weight (1gm) and worth> 

$100,000. Only 30 examples survive ï its significance as an issue of 

the last king of the Maccabean dynasty and a desperate issue by 

Antigonus, backed by the Parthians but locked in battle with Herod I 

who was proclaimed king of the Jews in 40 BCE, consequently war 

resulted. He violated Jewish law against using religious objects from 

the temple in Jerusalem ï it was a desperate propaganda tool to use the 

menorah and showbread table. The issue was designed for the Jews to 

fight and rally them against Herod. The seven branch menorah was 

central to the Jewish faith and described in the Old Testament Exodus 

25:31-40. The menorah was a symbol of the Jewish temple (destroyed 

in 70 CE) and became the symbol of Jewish faith. 
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Coin No.7 (below) is a bronze eight prutot of Herod I (40-4 BCE). Obv. 

Military helmet, rev. tripod, year 3, and monogram. The monogram 

was curiously used in the mid late 4th century CE a midpoint in the 

evolution of the ñchi-rhoò monogram and the Christian cross. 

  

Coin No.8 (below) is a bronze two prutot of Herod Archelaus (4 BCE ï 

6 CE.). Son of Herod the Great and made Ethnarch of Judea. The 

tyranny and excesses of Archelaus were so offensive that in the 9th year 

of his reign, his subjects sent a delegation to Rome to complain to 

Augustus. He was thus banished to Vienna in Gaul.  ñBut when he 

heard that Archaelaus did reign in the room of his father Herod, he was 


